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Meeting Minutes of the Utah Transit Authority
Committee on Accessible Transportation (CAT)
Golden Spike Conference Rooms
October 10th, 2022 – 12:30 to 2:30 p.m.

Voting CAT Committee Members in Attendance:
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Christine Diniz, Acting CAT Chair
Leisa Bolander
Ken Duke
Katie Lewis
Sandra Curcio
Finau Conklin
Sabra Ewing


Excused CAT Committee Members:

Willie Black, CAT Chair
Andrea Pitts
Ron Nelson



UTA Staff and Special Guests:
Amanda Salmon, ADA Compliance Officer

Sheldon Saw, Director of Safety and Security
Eric Callison, Planning Department, Services Manager
Megan Waters, Community Engagement Manager
Ryan Taylor, Special Services Regional General Manager
Tracy Young, Acting Grants Director
Katie Matisohn, PR/Marketing Strategist
[bookmark: _Hlk96605591][bookmark: _Hlk100749508]Doraleen Tauanga, Community Engagement Specialist
Christy Allen, Coordinated Mobility Specialist
Christine Martinez, Special Services (Paratransit) - Manager of Service Delivery
Dean Slade, Mt. Ogden Bus Operations Supervisor
Jacob Baker, Travel Trainer
Erick Gomez, Travel Trainer
Bobby Chavez, Travel Trainer
Holly Mahoney, Salt Lake County ADA Coordinator  
EiLeen Billings, Senior Office Specialist

Welcome and Call to Order – Christine Diniz, Acting CAT Committee Chair:
Christine Diniz called the meeting to order at 12:38 p.m.  A quorum was present.   Christine welcomed everyone and requested each person in attendance introduce themselves.

Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Minute –National Disability Employment Awareness Month (NDEAM) – Amanda Salmon
· Observed annually in October, National Disability Employment Awareness Month (NDEAM) celebrates the contributions of America's workers with disabilities past and present and showcases supportive, inclusive employment policies and practices.  The U.S. Department of Labor is committed to the full inclusion of people with disabilities.
· The NDEAM for 2022 is “Disability:  Part of the Equity Equation”.  The poster is rectangular in shape with a black colored chalkboard background overlaid with mathematical equations.  In the center of the poster, on a diagonal, is a black rectangle bordered by small teal, yellow and red rectangles.  It features the 2022 NDEAM theme, “Disability: Part of the Equity Equation,” along with an equation composed of several graphics: a circular photo of a woman in a wheelchair working at a computer with colleagues, followed by a plus sign, followed by a square image of a woman who uses crutches viewing a document with a colleague, followed by an equal sign, followed by a light bulb icon.  Across the top of the rectangle in small, white letters are the words National Disability Employment Awareness Month.  Along the bottom in small white letters is the hashtag “NDEAM” followed by ODEP’s website address, dol.gov/ODEP.  In the lower right corner in white lettering is the DOL seal followed by the words “Office of Disability Employment Policy United States Department of Labor.”
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Safety Minute: “Providing Reasonable Accommodations in the Workplace” – Amanda Salmon 
· Employers have the responsibility to provide any reasonable accommodation to an employee with a disability in order to make them comfortable and productive.  
· A reasonable accommodation is any change to the application or hiring process, to the job, to the way the job is done, or the work environment that allows a person with a disability who is qualified for the job to perform the essential functions of that job and enjoy equal employment opportunities.  Accommodations are considered “reasonable” if they do not create an undue hardship or a direct threat.
· An individual meets the Americans with Disabilities with Act definition act of “disability” that will qualify them for reasonable accommodations if they have “a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities. 
· In order to determine what is reasonable, an employer must look at the request made by the applicant or employee with a disability.  Whether or not an accommodation is reasonable will vary according to the position the employee holds, the way their disability affects their ability to do their job, and the environment that they work in.
· Some accommodations generally considered reasonable may include:
1. Change job tasks
2. Provide reserved parking
3. Improve accessibility in a work area
4. Change the presentation of tests and training materials
5. Provide or adjust a product, equipment, or software
6. Allow a flexible work schedule
7. Provide an aid or a service to increase access
8. Reassign to a vacant position

Approval of the April 11th, 2022, Full CAT Meeting Minutes – Christine Diniz
· Finau Conklin moved to approve the April 11th, 2022, full CAT Committee minutes.  Ken Duke seconded the motion, minutes were unanimously approved as written.

General Public Comment – Amanda Salmon:
Holly Mahoney, Salt Lake County ADA Coordinator had the following comment.
· UTA’s bus stops are located at the north and south ends of the Salt Lake County Building complex.  However, the handicap accessible entrance is located in the middle of the building complex.  This makes it more difficult for disabled riders exiting the bus.  To enter the building, they are required to walk approximately a half of a city block.  Holly requested that Amanda Salmon present this issue to the Customer Experience and Services Departments to see if the bus stop(s) could be re-located closer to the handicapped accessible entrance of the County complex.  Amanda Salmon agreed to talk with both G.J. LaBonty and Eric Callison regarding the option to relocate the bus stops closer the accessible building entrance. 

December Change Day Updates – Eric Callison, Manager of Service Planning
· UTA is experiencing staffing shortages and hiring challenges like many other businesses and transit agencies across the nation.  As a result of this ongoing shortage, UTA is making several emergency bus service adjustments on Change Day, scheduled for December 11th.  Since the pandemic, the number of bus operators across the country have been dropping as many operators retire or seek higher wages in jobs that require less in-person interaction with concerns regarding exposure.  UTA is not different.  The organization has seen an unanticipated number of operators leave the agency post-pandemic resulting in current shortages.  While hiring challenges affect the entire organization, bus operations has been affected more significantly.
· UTA has identified several strategies and steps to address the operator shortages and are actively recruiting for bus operators at this time.  The Authority is hopeful these efforts will have an effect long-term.  Some of the strategies include enhancing bus operator support through more coaching, team structures, and restructured work schedules.  They also include innovative hiring practices to broaden the candidate base such as an apprenticeship program and early on-boarding for new hires.
· These adjustments will impact Weber, Davis, and Salt Lake Counties, as well as service to Summit County.  Currently scheduled service changes will include several local routes, ski-service routes, and regional routes.
· UTA takes service reductions very seriously and recognizes the impact it will have to customers who rely on bus services.  The current plan will reduce ski service by approximately 50%.  As the Authority responded to this emergency situation, they worked to minimize the impacts as much as possible, and focused on maintaining service for essential riders, the equity of the impacts among all riders, and tried to maintain service and connections all day for the greater number of people.
· Other services, such as Utah County bus service, FrontRunner, TRAX, Paratransit, UTA On-Demand, Utah Valley Express (UVX), and the S-Line Streetcar are not currently experiencing staffing issues and are not anticipated to be affected at this time.
· For the best trip planning efforts, download the Transit app from the App Store or Google Play.  If you have additional questions, please contact UTA Customer Service at 801-RIDE-UTA (8010-743-3882) Monday through Saturday from 5:00 a.m. until 9:00 p.m. and on Sunday from 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.  You may also email Customer Service at rideuta@rideuta.com
· Ken Duke mentioned the “Transit” App is very accessible to the blind community.  Eric Callison indicated he will make sure that the “Transit” app is updated regarding all the December service changes.
· Katie Matisohn reported the “GoRide” app is being updated and will be available on December 1st.  This updated app will be more accessible to riders.
· Ryan Taylor reported that UTA “On Demand” service is currently not available in the Ogden/Weber area.  However, vanpools are available.  An analysis is being done to determine how many vanpool vehicles are available, in hopes that some of them could be used for ski service. 

Zero Fares Focus Group Discussion – Megan Waters, Director of Community Engagement
· A regional Zero-Fare study kicked-off during June 2022.  Some Utah lawmakers are moving forward the concept of “free fare” on UTA services forever.
· The project team consists of Wasatch Front Regional Council (WFRC), Mountain Land Association of Governments (MAG), Utah Department of Transportation (UDOT), Utah Transit Authority (UTA), and Nelson\Nygaard Consulting Associates to meet the following four primary goals:
1. Evaluate operational, financial, and community effects of zero-fare transit.
2. Gauge transit values of stakeholders from across the service area.
3. Provide guidance around replacement funding for lost fare revenue.
4. Objectively inform decision making processes around the future of zero-fare transit.
· “Free fare”  isn’t actually free.  When UTA implemented “Free Fare February,” local governments and community partners spent approximately $2.5 million to cover lost fares.  However, there were benefits.  Surveys indicated that most riders tried riding transit because if was free and many would continue to ride if the was zero fare.
· Free Fare February had positive outcomes relative to ridership safety, customer experience and funding support.
· The largest public and policymaker Zero-Fare concerns are related to funding and safety. 
· FY 2022 Study Timeline:
1.  Opportunities and Challenges (June to August):
a.   Review UTA financial trends, rider profile, fare policy, and fare usage
b. Complete literature review and produce case study.
2. Zero-Fare Evaluation (August to October)
a. Identify zero-fare alternatives (e.g., systemwide, select services, select riders).
b. Evaluate operational, financial, and community effects.
3. Trade-Offs (October to November):
a. Inform decisionmakers on the trade-offs of zero-fare alternatives.
4. Final Documentation (November to December):
a. Produce final report.
b. Deliver final presentation.

Subcommittee Reports:
· Planning and Community Outreach – Leisa Bolander, Subcommittee Chair
1. Reviewed and discussed the responsibilities of the Planning and Community Outreach Subcommittee.
2. The subcommittee members nominated and voted Leisa Bolander as Chair.  Leisa accepted the nomination.
3. After review of previous goals and considerable discussion, the subcommittee finalized and prioritized the following goals for 2022-2023:
a. Increase customer education for UTA “On-Demand” service to enhance accessibility.
b. Increase customer education/resources to utilization of the Transit App and its accessibility features.
c. Review the Community Contact list to ensure points of contact are current.
d. Review CAT Charter and update language.
e. Ensure successful recruitment of new members for CAT Committee positions that will be available.
f. Review of “I Am UTA” and “I Ride UTA” awards nominations and select winners.
g. Planning and execution of the annual ADA Celebration.
· Services – Christine Diniz, Subcommittee Chair
1. Reviewed and discussed the responsibilities of the Services Subcommittee.
2. The members of the Services Subcommittee nominated and voted Christine Diniz as Chair.  Christine accepted the nomination.
3. After review of previous goals and considerable discussion, the subcommittee finalized the following goals for 2022-2023:
a. Evaluate adding additional disability disclosure and enhancing rider profile information on UTA “On-Demand” app.
b. Identify a more clearly defined timeline for the integration of visual-based announcements on fixed-route buses.
c. Evaluate the process of how signage and notification of temporary stops is managed and provide feedback for improvement and standardization.
· Increase training for customer service representatives on how to effectively communicate information pertaining to temporary stops and/or detours.
d. Explore options to seamlessly integrate additional assistive technology services/resources with UTA.
4. Other topics discussed included the following:
a. The Little Cottonwood Canyon ski resort gondola and if passed, what impact could it have on UTA’s bus service.
b. UTA “On-Demand” Service:  The committee requested that Amanda Salmon invite staff from the Innovative Mobility Solutions Department to discuss updates and concerns regarding “On-Demand” service.  UTA On Demand is currently operating in four zones located in Southern Salt Lake County, Salt Lake City Westside, Tooele County and South Davis County.  Amanda Salmon will invite Jaron Robertson and Shaina Quinn from UTA’s Innovative Mobility Solutions Department to the January 2023 full CAT meeting.  They will present updated information regarding the “On Demand” service and answer any questions the CAT members may have.

UTA Staff Reports – Amanda Salmon
Christy Allen, Coordinated Mobility Department
· The Coordinated Mobility Department has received funding from the FTA 5310 Grant Program.  The 5310 Program is intended to enhance mobility for seniors and persons with disabilities by providing funds for programs to serve special needs of transit-dependent populations beyond traditional public transportation services and Americans with Disabilities (ADA) complementary paratransit services.
· Additionally, funds can be used for projects that exceed the requirements of the ADA; improve access to fixed-route service and decrease reliance by individuals with disabilities on complementary paratransit; and for alternatives to public transportation to assist seniors and individuals with disabilities.
· The Section 5310 program provides financial assistance to private non-profit corporations, associations, or eligible public government agencies to meet the special transportation needs of seniors and individuals with disabilities.
· UTA is responsible for the management and administration of the program in Utah’s three Urbanized Areas (UZAs).  These areas include Weber, Davis, Salt Lake, Utah, and parts of Box Elder counties.  Each UZA has developed a Coordinated Human Service Transportation Plan (Coordinated Plan).  All projects funded are required to be derived from the Coordinated Plan and include as a key element coordination with other agencies receiving 5310 funds.
· Christy participates in the Local Coordinating Councils.  Each council meets five times a year.  Local Coordinating Councils were established as forums to coordinate transportation efforts, foster partnerships, and to create and implement locally developed plans and projects.  The three local councils for the Wasatch Front represent the ears of Davis/Weber Counties, Salt Lake County, and Utah County.
· Christy encouraged people who qualify for these funded services to contact her.  There is a certain amount of funding available, and it is a balance to extend the funding throughout the year.  However, any funds that are not used, are lost.

Doraleen Taulanga, Community Engagement Department:
· Doraleen reminded everyone that UTA has a Travel Training Department.  Travel Trainers want to make it easier for you to learn how to ride UTA services like bus, TRAX and FrontRunner.  UTA has dedicated travel trainers who work with seniors, people with disabilities and others to show them how to ride.  Travel trainers can meet with you one-on-one or do a group presentation.  One of the best aspects of Travel Training, besides learning some great tips, is that it is free.

Ryan Taylor and Christine Martinez Smith, Special Services Business Unit:
· Ryan Taylor, Special Services Business Unit G.M., reported that his group is currently updating the Riders’ Guide.   The updated draft is approximately 50% completed.  Within the next couple of months, this draft copy will be brought back to the full CAT Committee for review and recommendations  
· Christine stated that as Manager of Special Services Operations Support, she oversees the scheduling and reservations department.

Tracy Young, Acting Grants Director:
· Over the last six months, Operations, Service Development, Finance, and the People Office have been working on a reorganization of the grants function at UTA.  The reorganization will combine Grants Services in Capital Development and Mobility Management in Operations Special Services.  By combining the two outstanding grants teams into one business unit, UTA hopes to streamline grant acquisition, management, reporting, and administration.  This will allow UTA to maximize their existing grants expertise and pursue new funding opportunities in the new Federal Bipartisan Infrastructure Law passed earlier this year that significantly increased federal funding for transit.  The new combined Grants Management organization will become part of the Finance Office, effective January 1st, 2023.
· During their meeting on October 5th, the Board of Trustees approved a new Grants Director position to lead the new Grants Management team.  They have begun recruitment and hope to have the position filled before the end of this year.  In the interim, Tracy Young stated that she has agreed to fill the Director position in an acting role until recruitment has been completed.  Tracy will help work through the reorganization and work with the two grants teams on a plan to combine the Authority’s grant functions.
· Tracy Young reported that Ryan Taylor is currently the President of URSTA, and she is the Vice President.  Utah’s Urban & Rural Specialized Transportation Association (URSTA) is a statewide organization that began in 1988.  
1. The goal of URSTA is to build a strong network of fixed-route and specialized transportation services.  They provide training, education, advocacy, and networking for transit providers and employees in Utah and the surrounding states.
2. The purpose of URSTA include the following:
a. Promote safe, effective, and economical transportation for clients in human service agencies and organizations.  Promote risk management programs including driver draining, vehicle inspections and maintenance, and facility management training.
b. Arrange State and regional training, based on the needs of transportation agencies and their employees.
c. Provide information and updates on the URSTA website and through the URSTA newsletter.
d. Assist in the coordination of available transit services.
e. Be an advocate for transit and their members and increase public awareness of transportation issues.
f. Increase public awareness of special transportation services and problems.
g. Host an annual conference, including the regional and State Roadeo to bring drivers together to test their skills on a challenging obstacle course and send the winner to the Community Transportation Association of America (CTAA) National Roadeo.
2. URSTA is conducting a study to identify statewide transit organizations and the various services they provide.  Once completed, URSTA will develop a comprehensive transit website that will be available to the general public.

Dean Slade, Mt. Ogden Business Unit:
· After two decades of planning and millions of dollars of funding to make it happen, electric buses known as the “Wildcat Shuttle” are running through the campus at Weber State University, eventually connecting it to FrontRunner trains and other nearby locations.
· The Wildcat Village, University Village, and the WSU Davis stations are located at different parts of the campus.  The bus service is free for students and staff, and Weber State University will offer free parking at the Dee Events Center to encourage people to ride the shuttle to campus.  UTA currently has 12 electric buses in operation on the “Wildcat Shuttle” route.
· The launch of the “Wildcat Shuttle” signals the halfway point of the Ogden Express construction.  There are 10 other stops that will be included along the 5.7 mile route from the Ogden FrontRunner Station to McKay-Dee Hospital with sever city stops in between.  Eleven electric buses will travel to and from all 13 stops once the project is completed.
· A single lane has been designated for this shuttle.  This is not a pedestrian lane.  Future plans include a geo-fence along this route.
· Ken Duke stated that as a member of the blind community he has safety concerns regarding electric buses being so quiet.  Amanda Salmon reported currently in the United States an electric bus is required to emit a sound when operating at speeds below 20 miles an hour.  UTA’s electric buses are equipped with a friendly horn/bell that notifies people when a bus is nearby.  This feature is imperative to safety, especially for the blind community.  Amanda Salmon agreed to do additional research regarding other safety features required on electric buses.  She will report back at the next committee meeting. 

New Topics for Consideration – Amanda Salmon
· Non-Visual Transit Information:  Ken Duke stated that UTA needs additional non-visual information at bus stops, train stations, apps, maps, website, and customer service.  Those with visual impairment need to gather information about their physical surroundings and about the visible information that appears at transit stops, terminals, on transit vehicles, schedules, maps, and directories in order to use mass transit safely and effectively.  Amanda stated she will place this topic on the next Services Subcommittee meeting agenda for further research and recommendation.


Meeting Adjourned:  Christine Diniz – 
· Ken Duke moved to adjourn.  Leisa Bolander seconded the motion, and the full CAT Committee meeting was adjourned at 2:10 p.m.

Next Meeting:  The next full CAT Committee meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 9th, 2023, starting at 12:30 p.m.



Meeting Report Transcribed By:
EiLeen Billings, UTA Senior Office Specialist
UTA Communications Department
Tel:  801-287-3209	
Cell:  801-230-3428
Email:  ebillings@rideuta.com
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